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Changing the goalposts with Personal Independence Payment (PIP)?...
LCiL had something to say about it

Since 2013 Personal Independence Payment (PIP) has been gradually introduced to working age disabled people, as the replacement benefit for Disability Living Allowance (DLA).  Like DLA, it is a non-means tested benefit which is paid to offset the additional costs associated with living with a long term condition. The benefit is split into two parts - a daily living component and a mobility component.  How much a person receives depends on the number of points they get for either or both of the components in the assessment process.  Each component takes account of a person’s need to use aids and appliances to carry out various activities.

Consultation on aids and adaptations
[image: ][image: F:\Access2Pictures & Picture Bank\Access 2 Pictures\Rights-Government\demonstation 2.tif]The UK Government recently ran a consultation on PIP, specifically in relation to the daily living component and points accumulated from having to use aids and appliances. The consultation ran from the 10th December 2015 to 29th January 2016. Some of the options proposed in the consultation document included changing the way people who score all their points from using aids and appliances get paid by making a lump sum payment to them. One option they suggested was offering a voucher for an aid or appliance to substitute a payment. The amount of the lump sum payment might be less than the amount of money a person gets monthly over a period of time and could affect entitlement to other passports e.g. don’t automatically get other benefits or premiums, like other people who get PIP.  They would also be affected by the Benefit Cap – a limit on the total amount of benefits someone can claim, unlike currently whereby a person claiming DLA or PIP is automatically exempt from the Cap. [image: ]A new rule proposed says that people must score some points in the PIP daily living assessment that are not for aids and appliances in order to qualify for a payment was another option. This would mean people who get at least some points for the other parts of the PIP assessment would get paid at the weekly rate in the same way they do now.In this edition: 
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Our response:

Grapevine submitted a response to the consultation. This was drawn up based on the experiences and views of disabled people in Edinburgh and the Lothians, including users of LCiL services. More importantly LCIL, as well as answering specific questions relating to some of the options being proposed, expressed concern that the proposals in general could have significant impact on the assessment criteria for PIP.  We pointed out to the UK Government the public distrust and uncertainty around PIP after it was originally rolled out, alongside the wide ranging public expenditure cuts. We argued that this consultation appears only to further emphasise this distrust. We questioned the UK Government on the inappropriate timing of the consultation given that responsibility for PIP and some other disability benefits are being devolved to MSPs under the new Scotland Bill (read more below under new powers).

We also expressed our concerns to The Scottish Government. 

The Scottish Government’s own response to the consultation was along similar lines stating that it was, ‘fundamentally opposed to plans to narrow the eligibility of benefits for disabled people’ and that ‘the assessment process for PIP is not yet working and the UK Government should focus on getting this part of the process right, rather than adding further complex changes which will reduce the support available to disabled people’. 

They also pointed out to the UK Government that the consultation had been rushed and that a seven-week consultation process over Christmas and New Year was not representative of the views of disabled people across Scotland. 

We will be sure to keep you informed when we hear findings from this Consultation and keep you posted on other developments. 

[image: F:\Access2Pictures & Picture Bank\Picture Bank\GIFS_OF_THE_IMAGE_BANK\MONEY.GIF]
LCiL service users consulted on Scottish Government new welfare delivery agency

Grapevine service users were invited towards the end of last year to take part in a focus group facilitated by Scottish Government researchers on a new social security system for Scotland which would see some disability and carers benefits devolved to Scotland to administer.  

This is part of a longer term process which will see Scotland set up a new benefits agency to administer certain disability benefits (including: DLA, PIP and Attendance Allowance) as well as some carers benefits (including: Carers Allowance).  This will form part of the new Scottish Parliament’s remit after the elections in May 2016.  Grapevine will continue, with its partners to ensure that disabled people and those with direct experience of the benefits system inform the consultation process and further updates will appear on our website and this newsletter.  If you’d like further information please contact Grapevine on 0131 475 2370 or email: grapevine@lothiancil.org.uk
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 Lothian Centre for Inclusive Centre (LCiL) 
 News and events:

[image: ]Grapevine closes in April 2016 to people living in East Lothian
After 23 years of providing residents of East Lothian with disability information and advice it comes with great regret that Grapevine will no longer be available to people living in the region from the 1st April 2016.  We have taken this extremely difficult decision because the service is no longer funded by the local authority.  Despite no funding being forthcoming from East Lothian Council for the last two years we continued to provide disability information and advice to people living in East Lothian but this has now become unsustainable due to increasing demand in other areas we operate and no sign of resources becoming available from the local authority.   

Other LCiL services will continue to provide their services in the area.  However, as an organisation we are disappointed and very concerned that many disabled people, people with long term conditions and older people will be without direct access to the unique service Grapevine provides.  Through the years our disability advisors have been providing residents of East Lothian with free, up to date, accurate and independent information and advice on any disability related matter via our advice line, face to face appointments and outreach talks.

The closure comes at a time when disabled people are disproportionally impacted by welfare reforms and cuts in support and the need for such information and advice about rights and entitlements has never been so great.  It also coincides with the devolution of certain welfare powers to the Scottish Government.  Grapevine has been channelling the experience and voice of the people we work with to influence positively the new Scottish welfare agency.  Yet, LCiL no longer has the resources to carry out these unique roles for the benefit of disabled people, people with long term conditions, older people and the community as a whole in East Lothian.  

Grapevine would like to thank our supporters in East Lothian through the years. 

If you live in East Lothian and require information or advice contact your local citizen’s advice bureau (see more information below) or for help with benefits East Lothian Welfare Rights is also available on:  0131 271 3781/270 8922.

Musselburgh and District Citizens Advice Bureau – 0131 653 2748
Haddington Citizens Advice Bureau - 01620 824471
East Lothian Welfare Rights Team – 0131 653 5230

For information in relation to this article please direct any initial enquiries to Kirstie Henderson, Information and Communications Coordinator at LCiL on 0131 475 2350.  
[image: F:\Access2Pictures & Picture Bank\Picture Bank\GIFS_OF_THE_IMAGE_BANK\WAGES.GIF]
What is the National Living Wage – will it affect me? 

The National Living Wage is being introduced in April 2016.  This will ensure that all workers over 25 will be paid at least £7.20 per hour worked (under 25’s will still be subject to the existing National Minimum Wage).

This is different from the ‘Living Wage’ which is an amount calculated by the Living Wage Foundation and is a guide to the cost of living in the UK (which is currently £7.85, or £9.15 for London).

The criteria for National Living Wage are mostly the same as those for National Minimum Wage. 

Will it affect me? 
If you are over 25 and an employee, you should be paid at least £7.20 per hour (before tax and National Insurance). If you are paid less than this amount speak to your employer, or speak to ACAS (http://www.acas.org.uk  0300 123 1100) for advice.

As an employer, from April you should be paying at least £7.20 per hour to any employees who are over 25.  If you have Direct Payments, any additional cost of this should be covered by your local authority.

There are large fines for employers who fail to pay the National Living Wage, so it is important that you address this if it might be an issue for you. The Independent Living Team can support you to approach your local authority if you are worried that you are paying less than £7.20.

Does National Living Wage apply on a sleepover?
A recent Employment Appeal Tribunal ruled that an employee on a sleepover is still on working time, even if they are asleep, and they should receive minimum wage.  Each hour worked does not have to be paid at minimum wage, but their average hourly rate for any given pay period must be. 

Some Local Authorities have already increased their sleepover rate to accommodate the national minimum wage.  Other Local Authorities and Independent Living Fund (ILF) Scotland are dealing with it on a case by case basis.  If you are unsure if you are paying enough, then speak to an Independent Living Officer who can support you to contact your funder.  

Independent Living Support for Direct Payment users:  
[image: F:\Communication\Branding\IndependantLiving.jpg]You can contact LCIL’s Independent Living Team on 0131 475 2350 or email ilteam@lothiancil.org.uk if you have any questions or concerns about your Direct Payments, sleepovers or the introduction of the National Living Wage.
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Important update from LCiL Payroll and Financial Management Service: 

1. Payroll Team – new Direct Telephone number - 0131 475 2638
LCiL’s Payroll and Financial Management Support service users can now contact the team directly on their new telephone number: 0131 475 2638 from 10.00am until 4.00pm Monday to Friday.  This means you don’t have to go through the main LCiL switchboard.

The service is very busy, however, during payroll runs. Please remember that there is a 6-day turn around to get the payroll information back to you from the date your timesheets are due in for processing (not the date you sent them in, if earlier than your process date). 

2. End of financial year – check your Final Payment Report:
[image: F:\Access2Pictures & Picture Bank\Picture Bank\GIFS_OF_THE_IMAGE_BANK\LETTER.GIF]The Payroll Team will commence submitting the end of year reports through to HMRC on behalf of all employers after their next payroll is processed in March. This is similar to the monthly full payment reports (FPS) that we submit to HMRC on your behalf throughout the year.

We would strongly recommend that you check your final payment advice sheet, (sent out with your payroll documents after each process) to check that all payments due throughout the year have been paid to HMRC (for tax and NI) and LCiL for payroll fees.

We would also like to remind you that the payroll team can only submit your FPS reports to HMRC on time if we have received your timesheets in to LCiL by your processing date. HMRC may start charging employers late penalty fees for late submissions.

If you are unsure of your processing date, please contact the payroll team on our new direct telephone number 0131 475 2638.

3. Pension Auto Enrolment is coming your way!! 
 
[image: F:\Access2Pictures & Picture Bank\Access 2 Pictures\Rights-Government\by law-statutory.tif]If you are an employer, you have responsibilities.  If you don’t comply you could face fines starting at £1000!!! 
 
If you use LCIL’s payroll service, we can help you meet your responsibilities. 
 
Between now and 2017 all employers must provide a workplace pension for qualifying employees including Personal Assistant (PAs). 
 
You might think this legislation doesn’t apply to you because: 
Your PA(s) don’t want to pay into a pension 
Your PA(s) don’t qualify /aren’t old enough/don’t earn enough 
This is wrong - The legislation applies to all employers.   
 
All employees who qualify must be auto enrolled.  Only once they have been enrolled can an employee choose to opt out if he/she does not wish to pay into the employer’s chosen pension scheme. 
 
Your PAs might qualify at a later date, e.g. when they reach age of 22, so assessment of which PAs qualify has to be carried out at each payroll processing period. 
 
Some PAs who don’t qualify for auto enrolment, could still be eligible to opt into their employer’s pension scheme.  Once you have reached your staging date, you must make a scheme available for eligible employees who request to opt into a pension scheme. 
 
[image: F:\Access2Pictures & Picture Bank\Access 2 Pictures\Money\money 2.tif]Other legal requirements for all employers 
Even if you don’t have any PAs who qualify you must complete a declaration of compliance within 1 – 5 months of your staging date and every 3 years thereafter.    To do this online you need to have: 
· Government Gateway User ID. 
· Letter Code – provided on correspondence sent to employer by The Pension Regulator. 
· HMRC PAYE reference details. 
 
You are also legally required to inform your employees how auto enrolment will affect them, when and whether or not they will be auto enrolled, if they are entitled to opt in or join the pension scheme.  You must do this in writing. 
  
For more information visit LCIL’s website: www.lothiancil.org.uk or phone LCiL payroll line on 0131 475 2638.

[image: ]***NEW GRAPEVINE PUBLICATIONS***
Want to know more about whether you need to pay to use social care services?  Request Grapevine’s new factsheet on Paying for Care and Support.  Some people are exempt from contributions towards and some services are free. Find out what you’re rights may be and request your free copy of this factsheet on: 0131 475 2370 or email: grapevine@lothiancil.org.uk
 
Care Agencies List New edition for 2016 – this popular publication has been updated and is now available to request from the Grapevine service on 0131 475 2370 or email: grapevine@lothiancil.org.uk 


UPCOMING WORKSHOPS FROM LCiL:


Assertive communication workshops



Are you a disabled person, or someone with a long-term condition?
[image: No I'll do it myself]Do you want to learn how to:
· be more assertive? 
· give yourself the best chance of getting what you need
by preparing well for meetings or assessments?
· challenge decisions?
· 
…and would you like to: I’d like 

· meet new people?
· increase your confidence?

in a relaxed and friendly atmosphere……then come along to our workshops!

There will be two sessions:
Assertiveness 1
10.30am – 1.30pm, Wednesday 8th June 2016
Norton Park Conference Centre, Albion Road, Edinburgh EH7 5QY
At this workshop we’ll cover different ways of communicating and their effects, and you’ll have a chance to think about and plan how to make a case for something you need.

[image: meeting (disabled people)]Assertiveness 2
10.30am – 1.30pm, Wednesday 22nd June 2016
Norton Park Conference Centre, Albion Road, Edinburgh EH7 5QY
This workshop will give you the chance to discuss how you used what you learned in Assertiveness 1 and to take your skills further.

Please note: you must do Assertiveness 1 before you do this workshop.
It’s great if you can come to both, but you’re welcome just to do Assertiveness 1 on its own.
Lunch and refreshments will be provided, 
[image: http://tse1.mm.bing.net/th?&id=OIP.Mc41a27a1f720605fd8ddfebd8a04adfdH0&w=300&h=300&c=0&pid=1.9&rs=0&p=0][image: http://tse1.mm.bing.net/th?&id=OIP.M037975803e4043f1511e554c3fb12c73o0&w=300&h=300&c=0&pid=1.9&rs=0&p=0]and if needed we can organise and pay for transport if you reside in Edinburgh or the Lothians. To find out more and to book, contact: Emma Wynack at LCiL on 0131 475 2554 or email emma.wynack@lothiancil.org.uk
                               
‘Have you tried God, or snake venom?’
…are you tired of getting asked questions like this?

Are you a disabled person, or someone with a long-term condition?                                  

Do you want to: 
· have increased skills in having ‘difficult’ conversations? 
· gain a better understanding of your own and others’ motivations? 
· learn how to turn the conversation around to educate/change attitudes?
What about..?
You should….


…and would you like to: 
· meet new people?
· increase your confidence?

in a relaxed and friendly atmosphere…
…then come along to our workshop!

Where and When?
Have you tried God, or snake venom? 
10.30am – 1.30pm, Wednesday 30th March 2016
Training Suite, Norton Park Conference Centre, Albion Road, Edinburgh EH7 5QY
At this workshop we’ll cover: 
· the social model of disability;
· dealing with own responses to people trying to be ‘helpful’

Lunch and refreshments will be provided, 
and if needed we can organise and pay for transport if you live in Edinburgh or the Lothians. To find out more and to book, contact: Emma Wynack at LCiL on 0131 475 2554 or email emma.wynack@lothiancil.org.uk



Know your rights workshop



Are you a disabled person, or someone with a long-term condition?                                  

[image: Flip chart egs of rights]Do you want to: 
· Improve your knowledge of your rights 
· Increase your ability to self-advocate?
· Learn how to make a complaint if your rights aren’t met?
…and would you like to: 
· meet new people?
· increase your confidence?
in a relaxed and friendly atmosphere…then come along to our workshop!

Where and When?
Know Your Rights Workshop 
10.30am – 1.30pm, Wednesday 18th May 2016
Training Suite, Norton Park Conference Centre, Albion Road, Edinburgh EH7 5QY
[image: meeting (disabled people)]At this workshop we’ll cover: 
· the social model of disability;
· where, when and how to get support;
· where to go for support/advocacy with accessing benefits and services.

Lunch and refreshments will be provided, 
and if needed we can organise and pay for transport if you reside in Edinburgh or the Lothians.                                                       
To find out more and to book, contact: Emma Wynack at LCiL on 0131 475 2554 
or email emma.wynack@lothiancil.org.uk

Peer Support for Parents and Carers
The Lothian Centre for Inclusive Living (LCiL) hosts a peer support group for parents and carers of disabled children and children with additional support needs.  The parent and carer peer support group gives parents and carers the opportunity to:                                                                                                                                                                    
· Meet other parents and carers
· Explore ideas and opportunities around support
· Find out practical information, resources and information on who to ask
· Develop skills and build confidence
· Hear from guest speakers and organisations on a range of topics
When:  Once a month, alternating Monday and Thursdays. 
             10.30am -1.30pm.  Lunch from 12:30pm.
                    
Where: The group will meet at Norton Park Conference Centre, 57 Albion Road Edinburgh EH7 5QY. Lunch and refreshments are provided 

To let us know you would like to attend or find out more information about the peer support group, contact Emma Wynack at LCiL on 0131 475 2554 or email emma.wynack@lothiancil.org.uk

News on the State Pension: 

The State pension is changing. If you have not reached State pension age* by the 6th of April it will be the new single tier state pension that you receive when you qualify. If you have already reached State pension age before 6th of April, you will not be affected by the changes**.

From April 2016 the new State Pension will be £155.65 per week. The amount you receive is based entirely on your National Insurance record.  

You will need 35 years National Insurance (NI) payments to receive the full amount.  
If you have less than 10 years’ contributions, you may not be eligible for the new State Pension. If you have some years’ contributions, you will receive a proportion of the amount (e.g. if you have 17 years’ contributions you will receive about half of the pension).

Along with these changes, pension credit savings element is also being closed to new applicants.

*State pension age is changing; women’s pension age is gradually increasing to bring it in line with men’s pension age of 65, then both are increasing.

**Although the single tier pension is not available to existing pensioners, you can ‘top-up’ your existing pension by making additional contributions.  
[image: ]
If you live in Edinburgh or Midlothian and are unsure what you are entitled to, when you will be State pension age or you have any questions about the new state pension please contact Grapevine on 0131 475 2370 or email: grapevine@lothiancil.org.uk 



[image: F:\Communication\Branding\Training service.jpg]TRAINING OPPORTUNITIES FOR PERSONAL ASSISTANTS:
Training for Personal Assistants is here again!
Thinking about becoming a PA? Or Want to brush up on your PA skills?
Dates: 3rd & 6th June 2016. Time:10.30am to 4.00pm (Lunch provided)
Venue: Norton Park, 57 Albion Road, Edinburgh. EH7 5QY

This 2-day Training for Personal Assistants course, which has proved so successful since coming back.  It could enhance your prospects of employment as a PA or, if you are already a PA, help you to be more effective in your role.     
Topics covered include:
Disability and Equality - cultural representations of disabled people and barriers faced by disabled people
Social Model of Disability –  and how to apply the principles in your PA role  
Understanding the importance of appropriate 
language
Exploring roles and relationships 
Knowing the Relationship Boundaries
Exploring potential dilemmas  
Responding to Your Employer’s Needs

Are you eligible for ILA funding?  If so, you can use it to pay for this course. To find out more, visit www.myworldofwork.co.uk or visit our website Now!
www.lothiancil.org.uk for ILA 200 Eligibility Criteria. For non-ILA holders, the cost will be £195 for the two days 
For more info email: amanda.beech@lothiancil.org.uk or call: Amanda Beech on 0131 475 2510

FREE TRAINING OPPORTUNITIES FROM PERSONAL ASSISTANT NETWORK SCOTLAND
The Personal Assistant Network Scotland is pleased to offer the following free training to Personal Assistants:

8th April 2016 : Emergency First Aid at Work. LCiL, Norton Park, 57 Albion Road, Edinburgh, EH7 5QY 9.15am to 4.30pm

13th April 2016 : REHIS Elementary Food Hygiene. LCiL, Norton Park, 57 Albion Road, Edinburgh, EH7 5QY 9.15am to 4.30pm

To book a place on any of the above courses please contact Sharon on 01563 522551 or Amanda on 01314752510. Spaces are limited therefore please get in touch as soon as possible.  Tea/Coffee refreshments will be provided, however lunch is not included: www.panetworkscotland.org.uk

Other News and Events:

Learning Disability Week 2016 
Thursday 19th May, free event in The Meadows, Edinburgh, 11am-3pm
This year, the Learning Disability Week will be held from 16th – 20th May 2016, the theme is ‘Celebrating Success’. The aim of the event is to highlight the achievements of people with learning disabilities.

The event is open to everyone, please come along and show your support.
There will be lots of activities for you to get involved in which include football, rugby, Zumba, arts and crafts and sing along.  In addition, there will be stalls run by voluntary organisations such as LCIL for you to look round, speak to people and get involved.  See you there!

[image: ACCESS_RAMP]Disabled Access Day 12th March 2016 
Disabled Access Day is all about visiting a venue that you’ve never been to before – whether a cinema, coffee shop, sports centre or anywhere else in your community and sharing your experience and stories from the day on social media using the hashtag #AccessDay.  It’s also about promoting awareness and encouraging businesses and services to make sure they are accessible to disabled people, not just on this day, but any other day.  Many services and attractions will be promoting Disabled Access Day and taking part by offering tours and information on facilities which are aimed at improving access to disabled people.  It’s worth checking out the website: www.disabledaccessday.com and doing a postcode search to see if there are any events taking place near you.

Who is behind Disabled Access Day? 
Euan’s Guide is a user led review website which has lots of information about the accessibility of venues (all kinds of things; hotels and entertainment to supermarkets and train stations) and is available at: http://www.euansguide.com/

[image: ]
Lifestyle Management Courses in 2016

This year City of Edinburgh Council are running free Lifestyle Management courses for physically disabled people and people with long term conditions.  Aimed at building confidence, self-worth and knowledge and skills, it offers the opportunity to share your experiences and coping strategies with other group members. 

The course is planned based on your needs, and held one day a week, over a number of weeks (6-12).  Some of the courses so far have covered: 
· The effects of stress and pain and the benefits of relaxation. 
· Pacing and energy management 
· Getting active and how to keep motivated
· Understanding pain and the symptoms to manage these better
· Planning and prioritising hopes and goals for achieving a  better lifestyle
· Mind-body connection using mindfulness to stay focussed
· Link in relevant and appropriate external resources an support organisations 
· Recognising, preventing and minimising relapse and sustaining stamina
· Reflection and forward planning

Dates for 2016: 
· February 11th – March 17th (weekly for 6 weeks), 1-4pm. 
· April 14th – 2nd June (weekly for 8 weeks), 1-4pm
· September 8th – November 10th (weekly for 10 weeks), 1-4pm

Venue and facilities:
All the courses are being run at the Drumbrae Library Hub, 81 Drum Brae Drive, EH4 7FE in Edinburgh.
There will be light refreshments available however if you require to eat something more substantial then please bring along something with you. 

How do I find out more about is course or register for this course?
If you are interested in attending this course then contact Susan Dalgleish on 
Susan Dalgliesh on 0131 659 7842 or 07795 121 702      OR 
Email:Susan.Dalgliesh@edinburgh.gov.uk


New hearing aid batteries
If you have hearing aids from the NHS Lothian Audiology Department, you can now collect new batteries from Edinburgh libraries. If you have purchased your hearing aid battery privately you will need to return to the original supplier.   
Please bring your yellow audiology battery book with you to the library to collect your new batteries. This will tell the library staff what kind of battery you need.
Individuals will get 2 packs of batteries for each hearing aid every 4 months.
If you have any queries regarding increased battery use, please phone the Audiology office on 0131 536 1637

Fitting hearing aid batteries
Deaf Action on Albany Street in Edinburgh, will also have hearing aid battery supplies for NHS hearing aids and can fit new hearing aid batteries for you.  You can call them on: 0131 556 3128










Notice of LCiL Annual General Meeting – taking place 24th March 2016 at Norton Park Conference Centre, 57 Albion Road, Edinburgh, EH7 5QY.  Featuring special performance by the Glasgow Disability Alliance drama group Purple Poncho Players.  Booking essential, places on a first come first served basis.  Please call 0131 475 2350 to book now (deadline for bookings 17th of March 2016).

[image: hlp-member-rgb][image: ]Grapevine Disability Information Service
Providing up to date, reliable and accessible information to disabled people and their supporters in Edinburgh & Midlothian.  We cover all disability related matters and our service is completely free and confidential. 

You can contact us on: 
Disability Information line 0131 475 2370 (Monday – Thursday, 10am-4pm)
(If you can’t get through to speak to someone please leave a message on the answer machine and someone will call you back as soon as possible).
Alternatively you can email your enquiry to: grapevine@lothiancil.org.uk
Or use our Online enquiry form at: http://www.lothiancil.org.uk/

Appointments can be offered to disabled people living in Edinburgh and Midlothian, who require assistance on their Personal Independence (DLA) and Attendance Allowance (AA) forms.  

Check out the latest news on our website at: www.lothiancil.org.uk
or write to Grapevine, LCiL, Norton Park, 57 Albion Road, Edinburgh, EH7 5QY.
To contact the Lothian Centre for Inclusive Living (LCiL) please call our main switchboard number on 0131 475 2350 (available Mon-Fri, 10am-4pm or email: lothian@lothiancil.org.uk)


Other helpful phone numbers: 
Breathing Space - 0800 83 85 87(Mon to Thurs 6pm - 2am) (Fri to Mon 6pm - 6am)
Samaritans - 08457 90 90 90 (24 hours)
Emergency Social Work Service - 0800 731 6969 (out of hours only)
NHS 24 Helpline (111)
NHS Inform Helpline – 0800 22 44 88 (8am to 10pm, 7 days) - can give you details of all pharmacies, GP practices and dental practices in Scotland. 

This publication is available on request in a range of alternative formats, including Large Print, [image: Large_print] Audio Tape [image: easy words] and Braille. [image: Braille]Audio


The Lothian Centre for Inclusive Living (LCiL) is a Company Limited by Guarantee Registered in Scotland 129392. Scottish Charity No SC017954. Copyright © 2014 LCiL. All Rights reserved.
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